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To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Administrative Code 
Date:
May 26, 2009

The Council-Manager Charter for the Town of Cape Elizabeth provides in Article III, Sec 1-8 that the town manager shall prepare an administrative code, submit it to the council for adoption and be responsible for its administration after adoption.   
The administrative code was last updated in 1993. Since that date a number of changes have taken place without formal change in the code and some references in the code are clearly now incorrect or incomplete.  These include:

· The WETeam is now a company of the Cape Elizabeth Fire Department.

· The Fire/Police Unit has been transferred from the police department to the fire department. 

· Fire Department officers are no longer elected pursuant to a vote of the fire companies earlier this year. 

· There is not a separate “Bureau of Fire Prevention.”

· The Town no longer directly provides animal control services and will soon contract dispatching.

· There is no longer an emergency operations center.

· There is no longer a sewer board of appeals as the responsibilities have been given to the Zoning Board of Appeals

· The parks division of public works has no reference to their responsibilities for school grounds. 

· There is no reference to recycling within the currently named solid waste division of public works. 

· There are no references to the facilities manager, the town planner, the webmaster, the cable television coordinator or to the museum director at Portland Head Light.  

Consequently, this is a good opportunity to update the code and to consider structural changes to enhance services to citizens and to assist with internal operations. Also, as part of this update, it is recommended to incorporate two other policies into the code; the purchasing procedure which needed some updating and the policy relating to permits and approvals for construction on municipal and school property.  
The code has the following notable specific changes:
The number of departments is reduced from 11 to 7.  The Administration Department, the Finance Department and the Records Department are combined into a single Administrative Services Department.  The Town Clerk serves as the head of this department with the duties described in the document. 

The Legal Department is no longer included in the administrative code.  The town attorney position is provided for in the municipal charter. 

The Department of Emergency Preparedness is no longer a separate department, instead it is incorporated into the fire department and the director of emergency preparedness will report to the fire chief.  It is hoped that this change will bring emergency management preparedness into the volunteer recruitment environment of the fire department as we need more voluntary assistance during significant local emergencies. 

The Library Department would now be designated simply as the Thomas Memorial Library. 

The Assessing Department and the Building and Inspection Department and the planner position have informally served as the ACP Department or Assessing/Codes/Planning for many years. The public has been well served over the years by everyone working in the ACP office but with multiple individuals serving as supervisors and with no clear lines of authority in this office, internal aspects of this office have been a challenge at times.  The proposal is to maintain the Assessment Department with the assessor as the sole person in the department as an “Assessment Department” is provided for in the municipal charter.  
The assessor would receive clerical assistance from the new Planning and Inspection Department which would contain all the other staff and responsibilities in the office with the town planner as the department head.

Some concern has been expressed by citizens regarding a perceived diminution of the statutory authority of the building inspector.  The draft does not contain any lessening of the authority of this position. The draft actually provides clearer and more definitive authority to all statutory positions and all positions referenced in the Code of Ordinances to which certain responsibilities have been delegated.  This is accomplished with the following draft language:

The Town Manager may not overrule any department head or any statutory officer on a lawful decision made by their office in their statutory capacity or as enabled by ordinance unless specifically authorized in an applicable ordinance or statute.  No department head may overrule any statutory officer or municipal official on a lawful decision made by their office in their statutory capacity or as enabled by ordinance unless the department head is specifically authorized to do so in an applicable ordinance or statute. 

I note that while this provision does not allow the town manager to overrule a decision of a department head or statutory officer made in a statutory capacity or delegated by ordinance, the draft does not eliminate the responsibility of the town manager to perform 
such functions in the absence or dereliction of duties of the department heads or statutory offices. 
The Town Manager shall supervise the heads of all departments established by this Code and the Town Charter, and shall have the power to suspend and discipline, and to perform or delegate the duties and responsibilities of such department heads and of statutory officers unless disqualified to do so by statute. 
This language has never been used by any town manager in Cape Elizabeth except when department heads have been absent and a document needed to be signed. A recent instance was an occupancy permit for a local property after I was certain that all fire safety provisos had been followed and a final inspection had occurred by the fire chief, the state fire marshal and the building inspector. 
The point in all this is that the planner will have no more authority than I have ever had to overrule the building inspector and in fact will have less authority. 

The draft codes also provides that the Community Services Director, the Town Engineer, the Municipal Comptroller, the Cable Television Coordinator, the Webmaster, the Facilities Manager and the Museum Manager have responsibilities to, or report in whole or in part, to the Town Manager, but are not department heads. 

Purchasing Procedure 
Article II of the document contains a proposed purchasing procedure. 
· It provides for strict requirements for obtaining multiple prices for services and goods to be provided to the municipal government.  
· It allows most purchases of a routine nature to be made by department heads without checking with the Town Manager.  
· It requires the Town Council to approve any purchase of goods and services of value over .05% of the last state valuation which is the limit in the current procedure and the limit that provides a potential citizen override of a single capital expenditure. 
· It permits the purchasing of goods or services on a recurring basis from regional or statewide organizations serving local government without competitive bidding. This enables us to belong to insurance risk pools, workers compensation group plans etc. 

· It requires that purchases of professional services based on a competitive selection process be opened for competition at least once every five years.  

· It identifies criteria to be utilized for evaluating bids.

The Town also has a separate policy for the sale of municipal equipment. This policy is updated and is proposed to be included for the first time in the administrative code. 

Improvements to Town Owned Land and Buildings 

Sec 2-4-2 raises from $25,000 to $50,000 the requirement for small projects that need permits to come first before the Town Council. The $25,000 limit was set around 1990.  The policy regarding the role of community groups with municipal projects is unchanged. 
